December 9, 2015 
Ann Arbor Human Rights Commission
Ann Arbor, MI 48107
Dear Commissioners:
I welcome and endorse your proposal for a Civilian Police Review Board and thank you for the extensive research and thoughtful deliberation that have gone into it.  I share your stated goal:  to strengthen relations between the community and the police.  Authentic engagement on the part of both the police and the community will be required for the Board to achieve that goal.  Each side needs to start with good will and -- with time -- earn trust.
Building trust requires openness and transparency on the part of law enforcement and it requires community dialogue with the police beyond confrontation and enforcement experiences.  Alternative dispute resolution is an excellent expansion beyond the present adversarial relationships and community policing should become a standard.  
Along with the many good recommendations put forth in your report, I would like to see these steps enacted:
1. In addition to Crisis Intervention Teams, emphasis on de-escalation training for all officers, as a substitute for force-backed confrontation, especially when approaching those with mental health issues.
2. As part of annual training for the Ann Arbor Police Department, education in awareness of implicit bias and the role it can play in any of our actions and reactions.
3. A Civilian Police Review Board voice in the development of protocols on the use of body cameras and the video records created. 
4. A role for the Board in designing policies and procedures, rather than only addressing complaints after the fact.  For this the CPRB needs a range of information to look for patterns of concern, for example, (a) arrest data with demographics and (b) documentation on all incidents involving use of force. For its part, the community may recognize from such analysis by the CPRB areas where we have asked law enforcement to handle problems aggravated by neglect of shared social responsibilities. 
The composition of the Board will be critical to its success.  There should be room at the table for some who speak as, rather than for, the most marginalized and vulnerable in our community.  
We will all learn as we go forward what works best for Ann Arbor -- and the Civilian Police Review Board’s powers and responsibilities will need to evolve accordingly.  Thank you for the investment you have already made in launching this endeavor.
 
Sincerely,
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